TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

October 23, 2013

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Tom Steketee, Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams
OTHERS PRESENT:  Steve Allen (Assessor), Tim Cole, Ruth Hook, Charlie Waterbury (Road Agent), David Smith, John Dunham, Arthur Dennis, Terry Straight (Fire Department), Sheri Clifford (Town Administrator)
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30pm.

Steve Allen – Assessor
Allen reported only 50 more properties to measure and list doe this year’s 25% cyclical data collection.  He plans to complete the equalization ratio work before the November 15th deadline.
Chief Arthur Dennis – Orford Volunteer Fire Department
Steketee stated that the Board received outstanding bills from vendors seeking payments due last July.  These invoices were without necessary vouchers and never submitted by the fire department for timely payment.  Smith stated that the vendor should have mailed the invoice directly to the town office.  Steketee stated that all vouchers from departments/committees need to be submitted as well.  
Cooley said that the last Emergency Operation Center (EOC) meeting the issue of a key to Rivendell Academy to the Fire Department was still an issue.  Dennis stated the department does not have a key to the new school building and James Hook has spoken with Gary Collins.  Cooley stated that the school is concerned because the fire department was issued keys and now they have gone missing.  Dennis stated that Collins used to be on the department and a key to the school wasn’t an issue.  He said that it is up to the school if the department is issued a key or not.

Cooley asked why there wasn’t a representative from the Fire Department at the EOC meeting.  Dennis stated that no one from the fire department was notified.

Adams asked Dennis where to send an e-mail regarding updated ISO information.  Dunham stated that it could be sent to him.
Steketee stated that the town office still has not received any employee documentation.  Dennis said that there is only one new member, Terry Straight, and what more was needed other than a W-4 form.  Steketee said that names, address, date of hire, employee grade (level 1, 2 firefighter etc.) should all be at the town office.

Adams noted the medical calls listed on the newly received call sheets and asked about the level of training for EMTs and advanced first-aid.  The Board has no records on who is qualified/certified or what level of training fire fighters are at and if all are properly trained.  Dennis said that EMTs assist with Upper Valley Ambulance and Orford has one EMT and does not provide EMT assistance to the town as a Fast Squad would do.  He stated that some fire fighters train in the summer, but with full-time jobs it is difficult to train regularly.   Some recruits stay for training and leave for a permanent firefighting job.

Adams asked the status of the lease.  Dennis said the association discussed this at their last meeting and waiting to get the square footage before finalizing the lease.  Adams asked if the lease will be done by November 1st.  Dennis does not see a problem submitting the lease by November 1st.
Cooley stated that things continue to fall through the cracks, these are the same concerns and issues addressed in May and the Board still had more that have not been reviewed at this meeting.  She suggested the Chief meet with the Board on a monthly basis until concerns and issues have been addressed and resolved.  Adams asked Dennis if he could meet monthly to address all pending issues.  Dunham stated he was willing to come in the fourth Wednesday of each month.  Adams stated that Chief Dennis needs to report.

Pending key issues are:  EOC meeting representation; school key; meeting attendance; budget submission; what is fundraising money spent on; audit results; member documentation; recruiting; medical calls – one EMT – plan?; Lease; key to Fire Station; ISO information; inventory; e-mail; training levels; website information.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of October 3, 2013 were approved as written.

The minutes of October 9, 2013 were approved as amended

The minutes of October 16, 2013 were approved as written.

II.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
Adams reported that the State of NH Department of Transportation have approved the permanent bridge plans and project for Archertown Road at Newcomb Hollow Bridge.  The next step is contract negotiations for plans and the bid process which should be received from DuBois & King soon.
Steketee noted that at present there is only one certified EMT on the roster at the Orford Volunteer Fire Department and asked the best method to recruit more certified personnel.  Smith stated that Orford EMT was only there to assist Upper Valley Ambulance.

Waterbury reported that the 25 year old town garage doors are in need of repair and sealing at a cost of about $2,000, and the one-ton truck and one of the large trucks need tires costing about $2,500.  The Board agreed that both required immediate attention and authorized Waterbury to make the necessary arrangements to have the doors repaired and purchase tires.

Waterbury stated that pricing for chloride mag is $0.84 per gallon and calcium is $1.03 per gallon and out of the 30 miles of gravel road, 15 miles would require treatment at a cost of estimate of $22,500.  Waterbury suggested this be a warrant article, the Board agreed and will draft a warrant article.

IV.  New Business

A.  Correspondence

B. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 8:20pm.

Respectfully Submitted,
